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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Steve Bannon called the meeting to order at 7:00PM. 

The listing of agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed, and other items not listed may be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  This meeting is being recorded by CTSB and will be broadcast at a later date.  Minutes will be transcribed and made public, as well as added to our website, www.bhrsd.org once approved.

Members of the audience may also be recording.  

MINUTES – 
January 15, 2015
Mr. Bannon presented the meeting minutes of January 15, 2015 to the Committee for approval.

Mr. Potter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Bradway to approve the meeting minutes of January 15, 2015.

Unanimous approval.
TREASURERS REPORT – None

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

a) Good News Item(s)

Monument Mountain Regional High School

Quinn and Robert reported the following good news items:
· Next week is Spirit week, which is a full week of activities to celebrate Monument, including wing-eating contests, etc.  All classes participate.

· The Spring Musical is coming up soon, Little Shop of Horrors.

· The Spartan Ninja game is running right now, which leads up to Spirt Week.  It is a fun game involving assignations.  In the beginning it involved about 100 students, but is now down to a handful.

· For the last two years there has been an after-school program involving bacteriophages.  Phages have been found.  It is a big deal.

· The Chess Tournament is going on now organized by Mrs. Staunton in the Library.

· This year Project Sprout has partnered with Woven Roots, a farm in Tyringham.  They are assisting students on a path of renewal as an organization.  They will be working with students weekly up to the growing season, and will run have a five-day intensive during April vacation.  
b) Three Point Plan – MMRHS
Mr. Bannon stated the Three Point Plan will be discussed briefly this evening.  The Meet and Confer scheduled for two weeks from now will be solely about the approach to facility repair and improvement.  If anyone has comments they would like to make that would result in changes, revisions can be made before the Meet & Confer.  Hopefully people from the public will attend the Meet & Confirm.  There will be a committee formed and the School Committee will lead the charge.

Mr. Dillon stated Mrs. Young had been asked a previous meeting to summarize what had been discussed, and she did a good job putting that into a one-page document.  The three tiers are educational vision, funding and facility repairs and improvements.  She also included bullet points for each of those areas, connecting it to some of the areas that community members involved with GB21 have raised.  The educational program is a bigger vision piece.  What is our mission or vision?  What is 21st Century Learning and teaching look like?  What is college and career readiness?  Graduation requirements, DESE – Common Core, staffing, resources and community investment.  These are all things the district is working on simultaneously.  The School Committee is involved in much of it, and the individual schools are also working on it.  The way this is presented there are three columns, but if one could envision a better graphic, it would be the three areas with arrows.  The vision impacts the funding, which impacts the facilities and each other.  To preset it on a piece of paper it has been organized in this manner, but the district might end up with a more sophisticated model.  Mr. Dillon stated he believes this to be a good start.
Under funding there is the Regional Agreement.  The amendment process has been discussed.  There are the enrollment projections and some interesting numbers there.  There is the projected revenue and viability.  The district has done much work in the areas of tuition and school choice and conversations are ongoing about collaboration and shared services, which at some point may become regionalization or consolidation.  
The last are is facility repairs and improvements.  That involves coming up with something in the immediate-term, and in the longer-term figuring out a way to address the district needs.  It could involve going back to the MSBA or it could be doing something different.  Mr. Dillon believes the nice thing in this area there is much research that can be combed through from the lengthy process and pull things apart.  The district may decide at some point that some of that work needs to be re-done, but there is much the district can build from.

Mr. Bannon stated his hope for the Meet and Confer is the process of starting to build a committee can begin and assigning tasks.  The committee will be quite large, so Mr. Bannon is envisioning smaller groups would take certain chunks and would report back to the larger committee.  Mr. Bannon inquired whether the Committee believes this document represent what was discussed.
Mr. Bradway stated he has a good idea what 21st Century teaching and learning is, but he is not sure the general public will understand what that means.  When speaking of this, do we want to flesh out specific areas such as blended-learning, technology, etc.?  Mr. Dillon stated he believes as much of this work that can be accomplished in simple, plain English will be important.  He believes there is much work around deciding on common language.  Mr. Bradway inquired whether there should be a technology “talking point” included.  Secondly, a larger issue is communication, community communication.  Mr. Dillon stated the district is “knocking on the door” of doing some very rich programmatic overviews and if done well, they should inform much of these areas.  

Mr. Clark stated he believes these to be three good tracks, but also believes the district needs to be careful about focusing in on too many specifics.  This needs to be done in a more broad sense before getting into what the solution is.  Secondly, some kind of analysis needs to be incorporated on how things are put together.

c) Continued Discussion – FY16 Budget
d) Vote – FY16 Budget

Mr. Dillon stated the governor released his budget yesterday.  For the school district the budget is relatively flat.  Our income projections were very close.  One area worth mentioning is the Governor consolidated a number of grants and eliminated some.  One grant eliminated was the Kindergarten grant, with an impact on the district of roughly $55,000.  Another gap was a little more than $12,000, which really is not a huge deal.  The Kindergarten grant is a huge deal.  As the Committee discusses fine-detail of what the budget in FY16 will look like we will re-visit that in trying to repair that cut.  Regional Transportation has been funded at the same level, and the complaint that multiple regional districts filed continues to be under consideration.
Mr. Dillon stated an important thing to remember about the Governor’s budget is this is the budget used by the district to form a budget, but there is the possibility as the Legislature gets involved things could shift in some areas.  For district purposes, the Governor’s budget is what the district builds its budget on.  Mr. Dillon stated Sharon Harrison did a very good job with the assumptions she made, which have turned out to be remarkably close to the Governor’s budget.

Sharon Harrison stated there was about $12,000 less in Chapter 70, which was a projection made based on the rolling trend.  The Minimum Local Contributions also changed slightly, about $107,000 for Great Barrington.  Stockbridge went down about $19,000 and West Stockbridge went down about $25,000 from last year.  That has to do with the equalized property value, relative wealth of the community, as well as the enrollment population of students multiplied by the Foundation amount.  Sharon Harrison stated she has put together a memo on some very basic background information on how the Foundation Budget is calculated.  Within that are the URL’s for Foundation Budget at the Department of Education, as well as the EQV formula from the Department of Revenue.  This should explain how the local minimum contribution gets changed.  A large part of that has to do with changes in the population.

Mr. Bannon stated the Committee’s goal this evening is to vote tonight.  As discussion takes place this evening, if the Committee experiences a problem in coming to a majority vote that could change.  Mr. Bannon is hoping the Committee is able to vote on the budget this evening.
Mr. Dohoney made a motion, seconded by Mr. Weston to approve a FY16 Operating budget of $24,361,810 resulting in a Net Operating budget of $22,048,810 after use of School Choice and Tuition Funds, with a total assessment to the member town of $18,256,117.  This represents the same figures that were voted on and recommended by the Finance Subcommittee and presented to the School Committee.
Mr. Bannon stated the first budget vote will be on the original recommendation of the Finance Subcommittee to the School Committee.  Mr. Bannon asked for discussion.

Mr. Dillon stated the Finance Subcommittee recommended budget included approximately $250,000 in reductions.  This motion is about the budget that recommends eliminating a number of things, including the Early-K teacher and paraprofessional, the MMRHS Art position, the middle school Computer position, the Math teacher going from .8 to .5 at MMRHS, a paraprofessional at MMRHS and stipends and Activity Advisors at the MVRMS.  Mr. Clark asked Mr. Dillon to explain what starting point the reductions are reducing the budget from.  He finds the budget to be a significant increase from the previous year in terms of dollars.  Mr. Clark does not view this budget as having reductions at all.  Mr. Dillon stated it is a reduction from a level-program budget.  Mr. Clark stated, from a hypothetical budget that was put together that the Committee has never voted on?  A previous proposal?  Mr. Bannon stated the Finance Subcommittee was asked to come up with the figures that would represent a level-program budget.  It was not hypothetical.  Then the Finance Subcommittee recommended reductions to that level-program budget, with guidance from the Administration, to bring it down by approximately $250,000.  Mr. Dillon stated the budget also includes increases to insurance and contractual obligations, etc. less $250,000 in reductions.  Mr. Clark inquired whether this budget would actually result in an overall increase of $864,934, even after the program reductions.  Mr. Dillon stated he would have to check the figures, but yes, the budget result overall is an increase.  Mr. Dillon stated if a level-funded budget had been brought forward that would require a reduction of over $1,000,000.  Eileen Mooney inquired where the loss of the $55,000 grant would be made up.  Mr. Bannon stated that if this budget under motion were to pass, where to make up the $55,000 would be an administrative decision.  Mr. Dillon stated he would not be comfortable eliminating the paraprofessionals currently working in Kindergarten classes and who are supported by this grant.  Michele Labeir inquired why the district just learned about the reduction of the Kindergarten grant when the district she is employed by learned of the cut weeks ago.  Mr. Dillon stated the district was aware of a minor cut to the Kindergarten grant made during the Governor’s 9C cuts.  What was announced yesterday is the entire Kindergarten grant line is being eliminated.  
Mr. Dohoney stated regardless of what path these proposals take, he does not want there to be any misconceptions about the process that has brought the Committee to this point.  There was much consternation at the meeting last week, but not a lot of hard proposals.  He is able to sympathize with that because coming forward with these proposals was very difficult.  The hot button ones, such as the Art position at the high school, are very controversial.  This cut was very well thought out.  Given the number of cuts that have already been made at the high school throughout the years, the position was this was the only place left to go.  Since 2010 over 10 teaching positions at the high school have been cut, none of which have been from the Art Department.  In recent years there has been decline in enrollment in the Art classes, to a point where these teachers are teaching the fewest number of students throughout the course of a day than any other teachers.  It was felt it was a thoughtful and logical place to go.  But that was not the end of the analysis.  The same restrictor plate that was put on that decision was put on every decision that was made at the Finance Subcommittee level.  That was can the district do this without having a material detrimental effect on the quality of education?  The recommendation from all the educators across the board was yes, we could, and it would not send the district “over that cliff” to a place where we would be breaking the contract with our constituents to provide a high quality education.  Had the answer been that cut would have had a material effect on our ability to provide a high quality education it would have stayed in the budget at any cost.  A similar, but not the same analysis was also done in regard to the Early-K Program.  No one stated that a Pre-K Program is not incredibly beneficial to our educational program.  Everyone agreed that we should have a universal Pre-K Program, but that is not what we have.  We have a highly limited program where we only invite half the kids who would be eligible for it.  It is not essential under law.  Whether that program stays in the budget or is eliminated, the program needs to be looked at again and start moving towards a universal Pre-K program for our school.  That is the process that has to start.  With regard to the Technology position at the middle school, a critical analysis of that was easier to avoid because it was an attrition.  The beginning point and the end point was the assessment to the towns, and particularly Great Barrington, was getting to a point that it was not fair and could we somehow mitigate that without severely affecting the quality of education.  This is where we came to.  That is what the motion that is on the table now represents.  Mr. Dohoney stated that was an important point for the Committee to reach.  People may be motivated to question that many times, but this district is in a state of transition.  The district is not going to look the same in five to ten years. Mr. Dohoney stated he believes the proposal on the table is an equitable way to get the district through this transition period.  

Mr. Potter stated he will vote against this budget proposal.  Fundamentally he has problems with the political assumptions, and they were acknowledged as being political assumptions, made by the Finance Subcommittee during its deliberations.  We heard testimony at the Public Hearing that questioned those assumptions as well.  The Early-K Program is critical.  Mr. Potter advocates that this budget proposal be voted down and the Committee move on and continue the conversation.  
2 members voted approval.

Mr. Bradway, Mr. Clark, Mr. Fields, Mrs. Piasecki, Mr. Potter, Mrs. Shelton, Mr. St. Peter and Mr. Weston

opposed.
Mr. Bradway stated he does not believe the cuts marry with the value the district would be gaining with respect to the level of education.  He would like to see much of the cuts be restored.  There was a chart included in the School Committee packets listing Options A, B, C and D.  Option A restores the Kindergarten cuts that were announced this week in the Governor’s House I budget.  Mr. Bradway stated he would like to make a motion to approve Package B, which would cover the costs of the Kindergarten paraprofessionals, restore the Early-K Program, and restore the Art position and the Computer Instruction position.     
Mr. Bradway made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fields to approve FY16 gross Operating budget of $24,611,728 resulting in a Net Operating budget of $22,298,728 after use of School Choice and Tuition Funds, with a total assessment to the member towns of $18,506,035.
Mr. Bannon stated this would be Package B.

Mr. Clarke stated he voted against the first budget proposal and felt that proposal was excessive.  He would prefer to see the first budget proposal reduced further.  He is surprised that member of this Committee have examined all of the facts and seen all of the numbers and are advocating to further make increases in the budget.  He believes the percentage increase in the operating budget year to year is too large.  He believes the Committee should be having a discussion around how to make further cuts and not how to add increased costs.  It is far beyond the time that this district should be dealing with a sustainable budget and he is not able to support this.

Mr. Bradway stated the reason he made the recommendations to restore these positions is it seems every year the Committee has these discussions around additional cuts in order to reduce town assessments.  It is the same discussion over and over again, to cut to lower assessments.  Every time cuts are made the district is lowering our value proposition.  It is time to make a decision as a Committee that following approval of a budget, how can the district make fundamental changes, whether within or with other districts, to find ways to reduce the operating costs while not sacrificing the level of education we offer our students.  Mr. Bradway stated his level of motivation is he is done cutting for the sake of cutting.  He believes it is time to have the difficult discussions to find ways to make things work better with the money available.

Mr. Dohoney stated to characterize this year as similar to past years is not correct.  We have never sent a 7% increase to Great Barrington.  We have never sent an increase higher than 5%.  This was not cutting for the sake of cutting.  It was to address the unique set of numbers presented to the Committee this year.  This is by far the best budget analysis the Committee has ever had.  

Mr. Bannon views the benchmark of last November’s renovation vote of when the Committee “should have seen the handwriting on the wall”.  Some may argue it was the first renovation vote.  Between last November and present the Committee has accomplished much.  It would have been impossible to do enough to affect this year’s budget.  The district has negotiated increases in tuition agreements with its two partners.  The district is attempting to form a committee to discuss the Regional Agreement.  The district is having discussions with other towns.  Mr. Dillon is working very hard with a group formed by Smitty Pignatelli, but that kind of work takes time.  The district is doing much in the way of affecting change.  This year’s budget is a difficult one at best.  Mr. Dillon stated many “seeds” have been planted.  The district formed a Finance Subcommittee that performed a level of analysis that has never been done before.  The district is in a place to start programmatic overviews so we do the kind of large public analysis of all of our programming that will set up the kind of planning or visioning that begins immediately after this budget is done.  The district will get to the point to re-invent itself, or part of what we are doing, for next October so going into the next budget season with a different conception of who we are and what we want to do.

Mr. St. Peter stated considering Package B, he has heard very strong arguments the last few weeks to keep the Early-K Program as well as the Art Program.  In regard to Computer Instruction he did not find the arguments to re-instate as compelling and was wondering if there was a way to eliminate that position, but keep the others in the budget.  Mr. Bannon stated there is already a motion on the table.  Mr. St. Peter could either make a motion to amend or ask that the motion on the table be retracted.  Mr. Dillon inquired whether he and Mr. Doren could speak to that first.

Mr. Bradway stated he does respect the work the Finance Subcommittee did and does not want to start “nickel and diming” the budget.  He believes we should respect the analysis and work the Subcommittee and administration did.  Mr. Dohoney stated the problems experienced last year everyone wanted to avoid.  If the conversation is confined to what was proposed, then that can still be a healthy conversation to have.  To start picking things out of the air, anything that has not been discussed fully by the Committee or at the Finance Subcommittee level, he would then recommend the Committee not vote this evening.

Mr. Dillon stated whatever the Committee votes to do, whether it be putting a program back into the budget or recommendations to remove something else, the Principals and the Finance Subcommittee have spent much time talking about if something comes back then there are opportunities to re-define it.  The Early-K has already been spoken about, as it serves students in a confined time frame.  If the Early-K program is put back in the budget the district would like to spend some time looking at re-envisioning that program and make it work better.  The Art position speaks for itself.  The Computer Instruction position is interesting because if that position were to be put back in the budget we would like to redefine it.  Six years ago we eliminated a Tech Ed position in the middle school that is also connected to a lab.  This year a grant was awarded to create a Maker Space.  If the Computer Instruction position comes back it will not be the same position as it exists today.  The administration would refine it with School Committee approval to be a blended position that is part computer instruction and part hands on integrated technology.  We would find a person who could have a “foot in both worlds” and would re-enliven the shop and would set up work at the high school in those areas.  If we eliminate it it would be an attrition cut.  Whenever an attrition cut is taken people tend to feel bad about it, but it does not carry the same passion because you are not reducing a working individual. 

Mr. Doren stated to eliminate the Computer Instruction position would slow down the work that has been accomplished over the years to build 21st Century skills.  It was as Peter said, an opportunity if cuts from a level-program budget were necessary.  The middle school could take away a Social Studies teacher, an English teacher, etc., but no position that would be taken away would be easy and all of them would have a significant affect.  This position seemed easy because of the retirement.  As well, it is something that can be infused into class instruction, but it will slow down the work that has been done and will reverse a lot of the direction that has been taken.  Many exciting things are going on at the high school, with a lot of kids who are involved in technology.  There are students who are involved in 21st Century learning where you are not stuck in an English or Social Studies class but are doing integrated work across the curriculum.  We would have to wait to start that in 9th grade.  Mr. Doren stated the opportunity here is this is already happening.  The Computer Instructor teacher has been working with other teachers, Art, Enrichment, Instruction Specialists, along with Joshua Briggs and himself on this grant.  This was a major movement.  Losing this position in what it is accomplishing right now would be a serious reduction, and then being able to envision next steps would also be significant.  

Mr. Clark stated he is confused.  On one hand he is hearing the position can be integrated into the classroom work.  On the other hand he is hearing we are already changing this position to something that more aligns with some concept of what computer technology is.  He is hearing two different things.  Mr. Doren stated it is a very exciting position.  Mr. Clark stated he would prefer not to have to make this decision under the gun of a vote on the table.  He believes this to be a much more in-depth discussion that should be had.  Traditionally the School Committee has been involved in the creation of new positions or a major overhaul of changing the programmatic approach.  Mr. Dillon stated if it is the will of the School Committee to cut the position the administration will figure out a way to make that work.  If it is the will of the School Committee to not cut the position then a significant amount of time will be taken to create a position that would more benefit the students and curriculum.  He appreciates that it feels “under the gun” at this moment.

Mr. Bradway stated he is not willing to retract his motion and believes the committee should vote on it.  In response to Mr. Clark’s statement, he does want to point out that more than a year ago the Technology Committee brought forward a vision statement that spoke of the underpinning of this vision, which the Committee unanimously approved.  So he does not believe this to be a new thing or spontaneous or a novel idea.  It is something we have been talking about for more than a year.  By re-instating this position there is an opportunity to make something out of this position that will align with what has already been happening, along with aligning some of the recent grant awards.

Mr. Bannon stated this one of the few time he has heard the expression “attrition cuts”.  One of his mentors, Martha Muir, would tell you the district is cutting a position, not a person.  If the position is worth keeping the district should keep it.  If the position is not it should be cut regardless of who is in the position.  If a person retires that should have nothing to do with it.   

Mr. Clark stated some of the comments made at the Public Hearing last week were focused on specific individuals and specific personalities.  It is inevitable in a small district like this that the person does become attached to the cut, but as Mr. Bannon has stated, this program would cut the position, but not necessarily the person in it.  They may be able to move to a different position.  Mr. Bannon stated this position happens to be one where the person currently in the position is retiring. 

Mr. Dohoney stated he will vote in favor of the motion on the table.  The budget proposed does what the Committee is charged with doing, and that is delivering a quality education to our students without any wasteful spending, and that is what this budget does.  He personally thought they might be a better way to do it.  We are not here to grandstand.  We are here to fulfill our obligation to our students and constituents.  There are people in Great Barrington who will have a problem with this budget.  But the Town of Great Barrington is overwhelmingly supportive of education, more so then any other community in the Commonwealth.  But they will not sustain financial items that are not tight and not appropriate.  That should not be the case here.  There is no wasteful spending in this budget.

Mr. Fields stated he voted against the previous budget proposal because it sends the wrong message.  He is looking at his notes from speakers at the Public Hearing, and one of his notes says “quality, not quantity”.  Another one says “trust the democratic process, you are sending the wrong message”.  Mr. Fields stated he thought about that.  What message is the Committee sending when there are cuts to Kindergarten and the Art Department?  Those two cuts send out the wrong message.  Mr. Fields would disagree the Committee got into personalities last week.  It was obvious that one program at the high school has immense importance to a lot of people.  It did happen to be it concerned a popular individual.  Mr. Fields liked the public input that was given.  He believes the Committee will send a message by passing the budget currently under motion on the table.  The message will say the Committee cares about education.  This budget is a tight budget and Mr. Fields can fully support.  
Mrs. Shelton stated she appreciates all the work that the Finance Subcommittee did.  She believes people did speak passionately last week about what they believe this school district offers, and she does not believe anybody wants people or positions cut.  Sometimes the Committee does not have a choice.  Steps have been made in changing choice and tuition agreements.  Now the Committee needs to move forward and also look at what can be done in the next budget to not have to cut programs.  
Mr. Clark agrees with Mr. Dohoney except in one area.  His personal view of the role of the School Committee is to provide the best education possible, balancing that with the available resources.  He believes restoring the $250,000 worth of cuts, on top of the $864,000 increase over last year’s budget is more than is needed.  The Committee heard from Principals and administration that the district could maintain the quality of education without these programs and he is surprised the Committee is having this discussion.

Mr. Bannon stated he has said very little over the last few weeks.  He believes this is his 18th budget vote.  The last two years have been the toughest budgets by fair because he believes the district is balancing a fiduciary responsibility with an educational responsibility.  He believes in these last two years that balance is almost impossible to achieve.  State funding is decreasing and costs are increasing at an enormous rate.  When health insurance goes up 9% - 10% in an employee driven organization it is very tough to handle.  He does agree there has to be an end to this type of budgeting.  When the Finance Subcommittee met and a 5% increase to Great Barrington was discussed Mr. Bannon believed it was possible that would pass at Town Meeting, and it could be understood that many of the increases the district had no control over.  Mr. Bannon believes he may be the only one at the table this evening who was here when the Early-K Program began and who was a member of the Committee when a meeting at Stockbridge Plain School took place where the district met with parents who had concerns about sending their kids to other districts, and the district had concerns about those kids who left not returning from those districts until possibly high school, if at all.  Mr. Bannon supported the Finance Subcommittee with that reduction because sometimes hard decisions must be made.  He believes he will support the Package B vote this evening.  But he does agree with Mr. Clark that these budgets are unsustainable.  The district does a very good job educating our students, but we must find a different way to do education.  The increases in the budget are not just to Great Barrington but all three towns.  The Committee must work with the state.  Mr. Bannon is unsure how to accomplish all of this, but this is a very difficult thing.  To cut the Early-K Program was a very difficult thing to do.  He also understands having three Art teachers at the high school may seem like a luxury, but it is also a requirement by many.  This budget year is not an easy year.  Mr. Bannon stated the Committee does have a responsibility to the children and to the taxpayers.  This budget is a lean budget.  The Committee has not discussed at all the $350,000 being taken out of E & D, and we know that will be very difficult to replace next year.  This is a very scary time.
9 members voted approval.

Mr. Clark opposed.
Sharon Harrison stated the motion that has been written up, on the third page, is the Capital Budget.  The Capital Budget includes funding for interest for potential borrowing in FY16.  The Committee has discussed what is on the list for borrowing and the administration will come back to the Committee with a specific vote on the exact borrowing amount.  The School Committee at that point will also have an opportunity to vote on the items within that borrowing, as well as the total amounts.  This vote tonight is basically a placeholder to allow the administration too fund potential borrowing.

Mr. Bannon inquired whether the Committee has ever voted on the Capital Budget in this manner before.  Sharon Harrison stated yes, last year.  Mr. Bannon stated he will probably vote against this budget as he likes to be informed of what is included in that borrowing before he approves the funding.  Why is the Committee not voting on what the monies are being borrowed for?  Sharon Harrison stated the administration needs the approved language, which she could bring back at a future meeting.  Also, the reason the Committee is not being asked to vote on the specific borrowing tonight is because the district does not have the bids out yet.  Once the bids are received the administration would return to the Committee with a request for the specific amounts that are going to be spent.  Mr. Bannon stated he assumes the $25,000 is high because the district does not know how much the borrowing will actually be.  Will we know this before Town meeting?  Sharon Harrison stated the amount is high, and the district knows what they will be borrowing for.  Three of the bids are going out now.  If the interest amount in the Capital Budget is deemed to be high, the remainder will drop to E & D.  Mr. Clark stated he does not believe the Committee is voting on the borrowing now, but voting to have the monies available for interest.  Mr. Bannon inquired how much money the district is proposing to borrow.  Sharon Harrison stated in this fiscal year the district borrowed $245,736 for projects.  The proposed projects have an estimated amount of $325,000.  What will be done is the old borrowing and the new borrowing will be combined for one short-term borrowing, $570,736.  Mr. Clark also pointed out the Capital Budget in the elementary school and middle school has gone down by almost $17,000.  If you look at the bottom line the net Capital Budget will be virtually the same as it was 2014 – 2015.  Mr. Bannon stated before the Town Meeting the Committee would have already voted on what is being proposed here.  Sharon Harrison stated as long as all the bids go out for the projects and come back.  Mr. Bannon is concerned about going to Town Meeting and asking the voters to vote on borrowing that has not been decided yet.  Mr. Bannon stated he believes the motion should include the four items that the district is sending out to bid.  
Mr. Dohoney made a motion, seconded by Mr. Clark to approve the FY16 Capital Budget of $1,840,000 with a total net assessment to the member towns of $719,066.
Mr. Clark inquired whether Sharon Harrison or Steve Soule is in a position to list the four items proposed to purchase.  Mr. Bradway stated the four items as listed in the BHRSD FY16 Budget Book are as follows:

High School Track Repair – “The high school track must be maintained and re-surfaced every ten years.  The rubber top coat is removed and the base layer is leveled and repairs are made to the sub-surface.  The top layer is then re-applied”.  - $100,000

Tennis Courts – “In an effort to preserve the courts in playable condition all cracks will be repaired and re-surfaced”.  $50,000

High School Doors (14) – “Currently there are 14 doors at the high school that are beyond repair.  These doors are very difficult to maintain in sufficient working order, allowing them to be locked and secured for any period of time.  With that they present a security problem.  We will replace these doors with “like” doors and do all repairs necessary to the thresholds and concrete jams and will create handicapped access to the code required number of doors for each entrance”. - $75,000

Technology – “The district committed to doing a replacement cycle of an average of four years for all technology.  In order to recognize the integral role technology plays in education, these purchases will keep the district on track for necessary replacements.  One-third of 2011 devices are proposed for replacement”. - $100,000

Mr. Bradway stated Buildings and Grounds was asked to meet today to discuss the four items here.  The Committee spoke at length, being mindful of a number of things, one the School Committee had tasked not only Mr. Soule but a number of other administrators to create a multi-year capital plan so there was some idea of how to anticipate future projects.  The high school track repair and tennis courts were projects discussed last year and were put forth as a discussion to be added to the budget for FY16.  With respect to the track Mr. Fields made a very good point that School Center, Inc. invested the monies to surface the track in 1991.  Approximately 10 – 12 years ago the track was re-surfaced which has a life span of about 10 years, and we are beyond that now.  The Committee spoke about the track program and also that it serves as a resource for teachers, as well as the community.  Because of the investment that has been made, and it is a significant asset to the district as well as the community, it is believed this repair should be included in the FY16 budget.  Mr. Bradway continued the same logic applied with respect to the tennis courts.  The high school doors, one thing to point out, while Mr. Soule was tasked with producing a plan surrounding necessary projects in the district, because of the effort put forth in regard to the high school renovation project, many of the projects that would have been done at the high school were delayed.  It is believed the high school doors warranted an investment so they are secure and provide the appropriate access to the building.  The 14 doors also will include the additional FOB security in the back of the building. 

Mr. Clark inquired about the definition of capital borrowing.  Is it restricted to items that used to be called durable items, or items that have a minimum expected life span?  Sharon Harrison stated yes.  Mr. Clark continued that his recollection was that it was multiple years, a 10-year life, or possibly something beyond that.  Sharon Harrison stated there is a definition of what the district considers to be a capital asset, which is an expenditure of $5,000 or more.  There also is a definition of what items are allowed to be purchased through borrowing, which these items qualify.  Mr. Clark stated he is concerned that the technology number is on such a short replacement schedule that it falls under the capital line, where the district is borrowing and paying back over multiple years, but that asset itself does not last multiple years.  In three years the district will be replacing these computers and we will have not paid this debt off in three years, so the district is “kicking the can”.  The district needs to look at including items that have a three-year cycle in the operating budget.  Sharon Harrison agrees with Mr. Clark.  She would also much prefer to see that type of replacement included in the operating budget.
Mr. Dohoney stated he is also concerned about the track and the tennis courts.  He does agree they need to be replaced.  It is good policy and good planning to do that work and the Committee has correctly assessed what needs to be done.  Mr. Dohoney believes that having a brand new tennis court next to a high school building being in the condition that it is in makes him feel like the “band leader telling the band to continue playing on the Titanic”.  Secondly, there are two issues he has previously raised.  He does not believe the district properly accounts for the items that are athletic from a budgeting standpoint.  The district is putting in a $100,000 track that will last for 10 years, so in essence the district is spending $10,000 per year on the track team.  The building maintenance and the grounds are not the most troublesome areas right now, and from a budgeting standpoint many things are getting swept into a budget line that shouldn’t be.  The other issue is the people who accepted the track from School Center, Inc. and accepted the ongoing obligation to maintain it is the same School Committee who brought School Choice into the district and negotiated the previous tuition agreements.  Because a School Committee made a decision in the 90’s, this current School Committee must deal with these things.  Mr. Bannon stated the tennis courts were donated by the Berkshire Hills Tennis Association and accepted by the school and School Center, Inc.  
Mr. Dohoney believes there should be some evaluation of policy around these massive capital items.  He understands the avocation around these areas because they are also public resources, but possibly they should not be open for free access 24/7.  Mr. Dohoney would like the Buildings and Grounds Committee to look at what assets are left open to the public and what assets are not.  He has spoken to Mrs. Young about how many school districts leave their tracks open for public use, and her answer was no one on the eastern-side of the state does, and some do on the western-side.  BHRSD is probably in the biggest jam currently than any other district in the state in regard to capital assets and with this particular situation he believes the district is being a little careless.
Mr. Clark agrees that these items are public assets, but also believes that to be a good thing.  It is also softball and soccer fields and baseball.  He also is a member of the Berkshire Hills Tennis Association and many, many people play tennis daily on those courts.  In Stockbridge the courts are posted for Stockbridge residents only.  Mr. Clark has had some discussions with the President of the Berkshire Hills Tennis Association trying to figure out how to get a fund for maintenance of the courts based on the number of people who play.  One thing we need to explore is getting the people who use these assets to contribute into some kind of an ongoing fund.  Mr. Clark does not believe either the track or tennis courts were included in any part of the high school renovation proposal.  He does not believe the state was offering to reimburse for that.  

Mr. Bannon stated there is no reason the Capital Asset Policy could not reviewed.

Mr. Bradway stated with respect to finding a more equitable way to ensure the people who are using these resources are people who need to be using them, as well as finding ways to enforce a policy around the use of those resources, he agrees with that.  Buildings & Grounds has been discussing this topic, around how the buildings are being used and how the fees for those are very generous and do not necessarily cover what is necessary to take care of the buildings.  One thing was omitted about talking to the CPC about CPA monies.  Mr. Bradway spoke to Stockbridge, and they said technically the track and tennis courts could possibly be eligible for those funds, but they also stated there is so much need in Stockbridge they probably would not be funded.
Mr. Fields stated the track and the tennis courts are a valuable part of the Physical Education Program at Monument.  It is important to note here that people in the community have made the comment that the district has not repaired capital items as necessary.  This project is addressing that now.  He does not agree with user fees for non-student users.  He believes we ask the public to do a lot for the schools.  Booster Clubs ask the community to donate money and services.  It would be like quadruple taxation.  Mr. Fields stated he would oppose user fees.

Unanimous approval.

e) 2015-2016 School Calendar

Mr. Dillon stated the Committee has received a version of the 2015-2016 school calendar.  There is still some discussion going on around parent conferences at Muddy Brook.  This year Labor Day falls particularly late.  For the 2015-2016 school year the recommended first day of school for staff is August 31st.  The first day of school for Pre-K – 9th grade is September 2nd.  10th grade through 12th grade would begin on September 3rd.  The tentative last day if there were no snow days would be June 17th.  If all five snow days were used the last day would then be June 24th.  Another thing that was done this year with the Teacher’s Association in the last round of contract negotiations is teacher’s used to vote on approving the contract before Labor Day.  It was jointly agreed to a change in language that it could be up to a week before Labor Day so they are not voting on it now.

Mr. Fields made a motion, seconded by Mr. Potter to approve the 2015 – 2016 School Calendar as presented.

Unanimous approval.    
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Policy Committee

Mr. Clark reported there will be a meeting of the Policy Subcommittee on Tuesday, March 24th at 5:00PM.

Mrs. Shelton inquired whether there has been any progress made on a peanut-free policy?  Mr. Dillon stated a draft policy has been discussed, and he would like to bring the nursing staff into the next Policy meeting to continue discussion on that, and then the policy will be brought to the School Committee for a first reading.  It will be a “nut policy”, not just peanuts.

b) Buildings & Grounds Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway stated there is no further report.

c) Superintendent’s Evaluation Subcommittee

Mr. Weston reported a meeting will be scheduled soon now that budget is complete.

d) Technology Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway stated the committee met last week.  The next meeting has been scheduled for March 19th.

e) Finance Subcommittee

Mr. Dohoney stated a meeting will be scheduled before the town Meetings.

PERSONNEL REPORT

Mr. Bannon stated a Personnel Report was included in the Committee packet.
PERSONNEL REPORT

	 Effective
	Salary/Stipend:

	Position:
	Date:

	Certified Appointment

	Oakley, Jessica
	Science Teacher - Monument Valley
	2/5/2015
	pro-rated to MA Step 17 - $69,750

	(replaces-Nicholas VanSant)




BUSINESS OPERATIONS – None

EDUCATION NEWS – None

OLD BUSINESS – None

NEW BUSINESS 

Mr. Dillon stated there was an article recently published in the Berkshire Eagle about the measles virus.  Muddy Brook was referenced as being below the “magic” 91% for vaccinated population, which grants what is called “herding immunity”.  Muddy Brook is currently at 89%.  In Massachusetts there are two reasons why a student may choose not to be vaccinated.  One is if they possess a medical exemption, meaning it is in their doctor’s judgment that they should not be vaccinated.  The other reason is listed as a spiritual exemption, associated with a family’s religious beliefs.  Mr. Dillon stated that is a much more unclear area.  A number of people around the state are making the choice not to get vaccinated, which could have implications for other students and staff and parents, particularly those with compromised immune systems.  Mr. Dillon believes this is a topic that should be discussed at some point at the Committee level.  The nursing staff could also be present for that discussion.  Mr. Dillon sent out a letter to the school community that was also signed by four pediatricians that work with the district.  This will be an issue for the entire country.  Mr. Dohoney stated he would like to discuss ensuring compliance on our end with the law.  He is not sure the exemptions are as unclear as some may think.  In addition to the nursing staff, he believes district counsel should also be involved.  Mr. Dillon stated if anyone was to display symptoms of measles all students that are not immunized, per Department of Health policy, would be excluded from school for quite a period of time.  Mr. Weston inquired if a student is excluded does the district have an obligation to provide an education for them?  Mr. Dillon stated he does not believe so.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION – None

PUBLIC COMMENT –None

Mr. Fields made a motion, seconded by Mr. Weston to adjourn the public meeting at 8:50PM.

Unanimous approval.
______________________________








Debra E. Brazie, Recorder








______________________________








Secretary
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